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The Bethel Island Municipal Improvement District met in an special session located at 3085 Stone Road (via Zoom), Bethel Island, CA at 1:30 p.m.  Upon roll call, the following were found to be present: Directors: Bruce Smith, Anthony Berzinas, Lisa Kirk, Steve Lucas and Tom Knorr, Jr..  Attorney Dave Larsen, District Manager Regina Espinoza, and Mark Fortner from GEI were also in attendance.
BOARD DISCLOSURE OF POTENTIAL APPEARANCES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST
Directors Smith and Berzinas recused themselves from the update on Taylor Road if a vote is required.  Directors Berzinas and Kirk recused themselves from Item 3C on the agenda.  Directors Lucas and Knorr, Jr. had no conflicts.
CONSENT CALENDAR

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Knorr, Jr. to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of September 17, 2020.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Knorr, Jr. to authorize the Line of Credit Renewal in the Amount of $300,000 with BAC Community Bank.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
Director Berzinas commented that it was nice that there was a decrease on the interest rate for the line of credit.

Directors Berzinas and Kirk recused themselves from the Board for the next agenda item.
A motion was made by Director Lucas and seconded by Director Knorr, Jr. to Recommend Director Anthony Berzinas and Director Lisa Kirk to the Contra Costa County Elections Department and Supervisor Diane Burgis’ office for Appointment to the BIMID Board of Directors due to the lack of candidates for the upcoming elections.  The vote showed three directors in favor (Directors Berzinas and Kirk abstained).  Motion carried.
Directors Berzinas and Kirk rejoined the Board.

CONDUCT CONTINUED VARIANCE HEARING FOR 1540 TAYLOR ROAD
The discussion continued after further review of the property and additional documentation by the BIMID Engineer.
Mark Fortner gave his update on 1540 Taylor Rd.  He submitted a cross-section of the levee at that location.  The existing crown is at elevation 9.5 and the levee toe is 74.6 feet from the waterside edge of the crown, where the design crown should be at elevation 10.2.  The lot for the proposed house is pie shaped getting narrower toward Taylor Road.  Houses on either side of the proposed house are closer to the levee.  After field review of the lot, the normal required setback would be 78.6 feet.  Pushing the proposed home further from the levee to comply with the Design Levee setback into the lot would (1) encroach in the minimum 5 feet side yard setback or (2) require a redesign of the home’s width.  The plans submitted with the variance application do not show a retaining wall between the proposed house.  Nor does it show how rainfall runoff down the levee slope would be intersected.  Based on the field cross-section, the house cuts into the Design Levee approximately 3 feet vertically, or 2 feet vertically into the existing cross-section.
Director Berzinas stated there will need to be a horseshoe-shaped retaining wall put in to protect the levee and to provide drainage off of the levee from the retaining wall.  It would have to span the whole width of the house plus come in on both sides to complete the drainage of any rainwater and seepage.
Mark Fortner stated there could be a three-foot tall retaining wall and the house moved back so that the levee could be inspected.

Director Berzinas recommended a one-foot freeboard to hold the dirt in place, so if there is any further levee work it can withstand adding more material without going over the wall.
Mark Fortner stated any retaining wall over three feet will need structural plans.

Director Berzinas stated the first two findings for granting the variance: there is good cause to grant; and it would create unnecessary hardships on how the property owner can use his property.
District Manager Espinoza stated it is the third finding that will determine 
the conditions to be set on the property.

Director Berzinas stated the Board must consider setting the conditions for the design levee and not the existing levee for any negative impact criteria.

Mark Fortner stated the property owner did submit his structural plans and there are helix piles under the house and the helix pilings in the levee to support the deck.  Mark Fortner stated he didn’t want any helix pilings going into the levee and would not recommend approving that part of the plan.
Director Berzinas asked what the recommendation would be for the deck.
Mark Fortner stated there is a grade beam in the house; he recommended extending the beam using the BIMID deck and dock specs concrete foundation footings and eliminate the helix pilings.  He does not recommend driving piles into the levee slope.
Director Berzinas asked if the retaining wall sits in front and creates like a barrier, how would draining the parapet deck be handled.
Mark Fortner recommended a drain in front of the keystone retaining wall that goes around the house and there should be drains from the parapet deck that would drain from the house.  There should be a three-foot clearance (flat spot) between the house and the wall for flood fighting if needed in the future.  There was not stormwater drainage in the property owners plans; the wall could help drain around the house.

Director Berzinas and Director Knorr felt if Engineer Mark Fortner agreed with what was discussed previously, the variance could be approved.
Director Berzinas stated the property owner should go to the County for the extra foot on the keystone retaining wall.
Mr. Steve Conran stated he appreciated working with the Board and staff.  He had a question on the measurements.

The discussion continued with the findings and conditions on the property.

The conditions are: (1) allow encroaching into the levee toe by approximately eight (8) feet, which is approximately sixty-six (66) feet from the waterside hinge point of the design levee profile; (2) request there be a retaining wall (keystone) a set height above the design levee height, whatever the height of the retaining wall may be of the design levee and the house would be three (3) feet back from the retaining wall; (3) no helix piling into the design levee footprint; (4) a drain will be placed in behind the retaining wall (water side) and will drain to the side of the house and any stormwater draining from the surface should be directed from the retaining wall and around the house.
Attorney Dave Larsen recommended to vote on the finding and the conditions at this meeting and allow him to come back at the next meeting with a Resolution.
A motion was made by Director Knorr, Jr and seconded by Director Berzinas to grant the variance making all the findings and subject to reasonable conditions as stated above.  A Resolution will be submitted at the next Regular Board Meeting to the Board for approval.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
Directors Smith and Berzinas recused themselves from the next agenda item.  Director Knorr, Jr chaired the meeting.

REVIEW OF FINANCIALS FOR TAYLOR ROAD DITCH PROJECT

Director Knorr, Jr. stated he has studied this project and understands the need of the project.  He had voiced his concerns with District Manager Espinoza and feels comfortable with moving forward with the project.
The discussion was based on how the project will be paid for, whether it be from DWR subvention funds or other funds.  After confirmation on the subvention eligibility, the understanding is that the Taylor Road project would be partially subventionable.  The Taylor Road project provides collection of seepage and that work is eligible for subventions funding.  The portion of subventions work would be clarified once the design is completed and bids are in.  The remaining portion of the project would be reimbursed by the Delta Coves unrestricted fund.  The balance of the unrestricted fund is currently $227,076.49.  As requested by the BIMID Board on September 17, 2020, the District Engineer, Mark Fortner will be submitting an updated design to the County for necessary permits.
Mark Fortner gave a background on the project.
District Manager Espinoza stated the $227,076.49 is just the money that is in the Delta Cova unrestricted funds presently.  The project could cost about $120,000, but that would depend on the bids on what the costs would be for the project.  The project is only on the south side of Taylor Road.
There was a discussion regarding what the work would entail.  The agenda item was specific to the funding aspect of the project.
Director Knorr, Jr. left the meeting.
Ms. Jean Wise asked about the drainage issues on Stone Road.
District Manager Espinoza suggested that Ms. Wise come into the District office to discuss the Stone Road drainage issues further.

Director Kirk stated she was having difficulties with the internet connection and still had questions on the Taylor Road Ditch Project.  She would like to put it on the next agenda for further discussion, with documentation, on how much the project is going to cost.
District Manager Espinoza stated the District will not know the cost for the project until the bids are received.

Director Kirk asked when will the bids be received.
Mark Fortner stated the plans will be submitted to the County for review, and after the comments come back from the County, the District can put the project out for bid.  He doesn’t see it going out to bid until the end of October.

Directors Smith and Berzinas rejoined the Board.

The Board went into Closed Session.

CLOSED SESSION

Public Employee Performance Evaluation (§ 54957)

Title:  District Manager

REPORT OUT OF CLOSED SESSION

Direction was given to staff.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Lucas to adjourn the meeting.  The vote showed four directors in favor (Director Knorr, Jr was absent).  Motion carried.
The meeting adjourned at 3:10pm.

Submitted by Denece Bixby, District Clerk
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